TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

April 24, 2013
I. CALL TO ORDER; PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 5:04 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue. Town Council President Trocki led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
II. ROLL CALL
Town Council Members present:

Kristine S. Trocki, President

Mary E. Meagher, Vice President

Thomas P. Tighe

Eugene B. Mihaly

Blake A. Dickinson
Also in attendance:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Christina Collins, Finance Director

Michael Gray, Public Works Director

Catherine Kaiser, School Committee Chair 

Edward Mello, Police Chief

James Bryer, Fire Chief

Lisa Bryer, Planning Director

William Piva, Parks and Recreation Director 

Karen Montoya, Deputy Town Clerk

III. FY 2013-2014 TOWN AND SCHOOL BUDGET
The budget for Town operations is proposed to increase by $220,579 or 2.9%.  The major drivers behind the increase are health care, wages and liability insurance which collectively are slated to rise $206,636.  The capital plan requires total spending of $1,252,216.  Of this amount $1,102,216 will be funded by tax appropriations and $212,697 will be supported through a transfer from the Town’s undesignated fund balance.  At the close of FY11-12 (6/30/12) the undesignated fund balance was $3.772 million representing 17.4% of the FY11-12 Budget which is a healthy reserve and conforms to credit rating agency benchmark standards.   Bruce Keiser reviewed the Budget Tax History summary displaying the Recommended Town and School operating and capital expenditure and revenues for the upcoming fiscal year. The combined town/school year-over-year expenditure plan will increase by $131,517 or 0.6%.  The transfer of $212,697 from Fund Balance and a net loss of State and local nonproperty tax revenues ($81,810) will enable the Town to meet this expenditure need with no increase in the property tax levy. Mr. Keiser continued by explaining the FY13-14 proposed Paving Budget. Discussion ensued over the North Main Road section containing the proposed bike path.  Michael Gray addressed the council stating that if the council entertained the option of widening the road, permitting and drainage would have to be added for double the proposed cost ($250,000-$300,00) which would translate into a final cost of $500,00-$600,00. Engineering and design analysis would be done in house and would take about 9 months to get all the permits from DEM.  The council would have to defer paving until the permitting and design was finished.  Subsequently, it would be discussed in the FY14-15 Budget.  The council would have to determine which route to follow as once the simple paving was done, then the widening with drainage could not happen.  The Council decided to withhold the decision on this section of the paving and to discuss it at the next meeting.  Councilors Dickinson and Meagher would like to see it go before the voters.
Councilor Mihaly said two issues were on the table.  He proposed a motion to accept the budget as it now stands with a budget from taxes level from last year. Councilor Meagher seconded.

President Trocki amended the motion to say: We would be seeking approval of the Town Budget for $9,729,080.00 as well as the School Budget for $11,988,502.00 for a Total Budget between the Town and the School to be at the number of $21,717,582.00.  So that would be the total motion for $21,717,582.00. Councilor Dickinson seconded.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
President Trocki also noted that councilor Mihaly’s motion to have a zero tax levy for FT13-14 which had been seconded by councilor Meagher.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
Discussion continued on Councilor Mihaly’s second point about the paving of North Main Road and the bike path.  It was decided to postpone further discussion until the next meeting.

IV. PARKS AND RECREATION STUDY

President Trocki thought the first group (UMass) was very professional, responsive, and enthusiastic.  Both UMass presenters would be doing the actual work.  In addition they came in less expensive.  Councilor Meagher said they were very clear, professional and seemed curious and interested.  Councilor Mihaly thought they were stronger and because they were so inexpensive possibly were being subsidized by UMass.  Councilor Meagher said their price reflected X number of visits and any extra days would have to be negotiated on a per diem basis.  Bruce Keiser added that if the council was supportive of the UMass group to be the vendor of choice, then he and Peter Ruggiero would draw up a contract with per diem rates.  Bill Piva requested that the UMass group look over the condition of the buildings and do a vehicle fleet assessment.  Councilor Dickinson liked  Municipal Resources (2nd group).  He cautioned that although the UMass group came in less expensive, the per diem costs could significantly add to the final cost.
Councilor Tighe made a motion to accept the group from UMass.  Councilor Meagher seconded. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

IX.     ADJOURNMENT. 
A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Blake Dickinson to adjourn. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

The regular meeting was adjourned at 6:08 p.m.
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